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Post Office Box 4602

Grand Junction, Colorado  81502

(970) 263-8445
April 22, 2004
Mr. Robert L. Storch
Forest Supervisor

Uncompahgre National Forest

2250 Highway 50

Delta, Colorado  81416-8723

Re:
Uncompahgre National Forest Travel Plan 
Dear Mr. Storch:


In light of your impending retirement, our organization, Colorado Plateau Mountain Bike Trail Association, wanted to make contact regarding some of the travel restrictions that recently went into effect on the Uncompahgre Plateau.  After little input from the Grand Junction area mountain bike users, many miles of prime single-track trail were closed to mechanized use.  In a letter to Bill Harris dated July 20, 2000, you stated our concerns about mountain bike travel restrictions deserved further examination.  We believe mountain bike use is an environmentally sound way to enjoy National Forest land and have relentlessly informed the public of proper ethics.  Studies have shown mountain bike impacts on wildlife and on the trails are indistinguishable from horseback and hiking use.  We believe that any user conflicts can be greatly reduced through education, trail design and, if necessary, seasonal restrictions.  We are maintaining the trails mountain bikes use and are becoming more qualified to do this with help of the local Bureau of Land Management and Forest Service offices.  If any problems involving mechanized use on the following trails could be resolved, the change in travel would provide valuable additions to the existing mountain biking opportunities.

The proximity of popular mountain bike trails Smith Point #636 and Bret Point #649 to the Carson Hole campground, Big Creek reservoir and Divide Forks campground makes access using the less than one mile Carson Hole trail #610 crucial.  Alternative access requires driving at least ten miles to the Dominguez Recreation Area or much farther if access is gained off of Forest road #408.  The Carson Hole trail is currently open to foot travel only.  We would like to explore changing this to mountain bike and foot travel.  If mountain bike use is allowed, we estimate nine out of ten riders will be walking their bikes down the difficult steep section of the trail causing little or no conflicts with hikers in this area.  Advanced riders attempting to ride up or down this portion of the trail will most likely be going very slowly.  With the long sight lines of this trail and the slow speeds of the mountain bike user, conflicts with any foot travel should be minimized.  An additional sign near the top of the trail indicating that bikes must yield to hikers could be beneficial.  We feel responsible mountain bike use on the lower sections of the trail would also cause no conflicts.  Rerouting the rutted middle section of the trail could be added to our trail maintenance projects for the future.

Lower Bench trail #650 and Coal Creek trail #605 were favorite trails among regular Uncompahgre mountain bike riders.  When these two trails are combined with the Upper Bench trail #625, a highly desirable 12-mile, single-track loop can be created.  We feel non-motorized use in this area would not adversely affect the elk calving area or cause conflicts during big game hunting seasons.  Almost all mountain bike use would not occur until trail surface dries which is typically well past the elk calving period.  Most trail guides and education literature available to visiting mountain bike users advise against using the high country trails during the hunting seasons.  Due to the challenging nature and route finding difficulties of these trails, mountain bike use, if allowed, would be limited to the more advanced and adventurous riders.

Unaweep trail #601 is one of the premier trails on the Uncompahgre Plateau.  The views are unmatched from nearly the entire length of the trail.  Abundant wildlife and feelings of solitude contribute to the experience.  The current Travel Plan calls for foot and horse travel only.  If mechanized travel were allowed, this challenging trail would reward those riders that have developed their physical conditioning and technical skills to a high level.  The exposed areas on the rim of Unaweep Canyon are similar to stretches of many advanced mountain bike trails and do not pose a risk larger than what foot or horse travel might incur.  We feel mountain bike use in this area would be consistent with the Semi-Primitive Non-Motorized Management Area designation and consistent with the Forest Plan emphasis on wildlife habitat.  Mid Fork trail #654 and North Fork trail #653, also currently horse and foot travel only, would provide excellent smaller loop opportunities in combination with Unaweep trail.


Other non-motorized trails offering the solitude mountain bike users cherish include #622, #624, #631, #632 #645 and #657.  Trail #622 could be part of a remote loop when combined with ATV trail #617 and a small section of seldom used road.  If mountain bike use were to be allowed on trail #624, an interesting loop could be created with Atkinson Bench trail #623 and an ATV trail #616.  Trail #631 would offer a terrific opportunity to explore an area with spectacular views and interesting creeks paralleling the path.  Trail #632 offers an alternate route off of the plateau toward Gateway or access to a number of longer loops.  A smaller lower altitude loop can be created with trail #645 and roads #408 and #423.  When visiting the Divide Forks area, Trail #657 would allow an alternative to the busy motorized trails in the vicinity.

Before your departure, we would like to clarify what is necessary for the reevaluation of mountain bike use on the Uncompahgre Plateau and identify the person, or persons, with whom we would be working in the future.  We appreciate all the work involved in developing the Uncompahgre Travel Plan and understand changes will not be quick or easy.  We have trail adoption agreements with both the Grand Junction and the Montrose Forest Service districts which indicate our willingness to maintain and protect the valuable resources in those areas.  This commitment will insure the trails become better maintained at a lower cost to your agency.  Mountain biking is a quiet, healthy and environmentally friendly use of Forest land, and we would like to expand the opportunities on the Uncompahgre Plateau for this and future generations of off-road cyclists.

Sincerely,

COPMOBA
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Clark Rieves, President
